TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD 

END OF YEAR SPECIAL MEETING

DECEMBER 18TH, 2008


The Town of Stanford convened for a Special Meeting on Thursday, December 18th, 2008 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence to reflect on our troops still in harm’s way.


Roll Call:  

Robert Cadwallader - present





Joyce Hadden – present





Arthur Hart – present





Virginia Stern – present





David Tetor – present


Also in attendance was Building Inspector Don Smith.  Attorney for the Town William Bogle arrived a few minutes after the meeting started.

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACTS: The December 2008 Abstract of Claims and the December ‘08 Planning Escrow Abstract were approved for payment on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Virginia Stern, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 19287-19354 {JC Fund, check #s 19289 and 19293} in the amount of $96,275.81; Highway Fund, check numbers 19355-19377, in the amount of $33,915.58; Street Lighting, check #19378, $613.76; Town Hall addition, check numbers 19379-19382, in the amount of $99,382.21.  Grand total of Abstract #12 of 2008: $230,187.36.  Planning Escrow Abstract #12P, check numbers 626-640, in the amount of $13,939.44.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the November 6th, 2008 Special Meeting, the November 10th Meeting, the November 13th Special Meeting and the December 8th Special Meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Arthur Hart.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilwoman Stern delivered the first of her three reports.  The Fire Commissioners’ Nov. 18th meeting covered the following items: the 868-7421 telephone & internet have been switched to Optimum, while 868-1313 was kept with Verizon; the new radios are working well; training sessions will be held for the new generator; the Holiday of Lights parade and dinner were very successful; the carpet has been cleaned; Dennis Gilhooly will replace Ed Hawks as a Commissioner; and the department responded to 4 fires, 5 car accidents and 11 EMS calls in November.  Their next meeting will be 1/12/09 at 7:30 PM at the Firehouse.


The CAC met on Nov. 19th and December 17th.  They discussed the Stanford Wildlife Preserve’s plans for a kiosk and fencing, and plans for a fishing area with a mulch path.  Clearing the paths at Whitlock will be done in the Spring, and they are hoping that an Eagle Scout can assist them.  Reviews were done and responses written to the Planning Board and the Town Board for the Town Center plans, the Millbrook cell tower plans, the Millbrook School Master Plan and the preliminary Town Master plan.  The CAC is also looking to acquire detailed maps for soils, bedrock, aquifers and water tables for the Town Center area, and they are preparing a welcome packet for new residents.  The CAC will meet again on Jan. 14th at 10 AM.


Mrs. Stern covered matters from three School Board meetings: discussions on reduced school aid as proposed by the Governor; the financial impact of one of the elementary school’s closing; a $30 million capital construction project for BOCES; the Bomber Booster’s fundraising of almost $10,000 for non-league sports; work will start in the spring for the replacement of the electrical panel at the Middle/High School by Sausto Electrical Contracting of Rhinebeck for $192,500; the emergency masonry repair at Seymour Smith is completed;  the internal auditor gave a quarterly report; and the AlertNow system was tested once with an 88% success rate, but will be tested again.


Councilman Cadwallader for the Zoning Board of Appeals, and Councilman Hart for the Recreation Commission, both reported that their respective meetings were not held last week.
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Councilwoman Hadden reported that the Planning Board met twice – November 19th and December 17th.  A public hearing for the Stanford Library was held in November, and one neighbor, Roy Budnik, although supporting the new library, questioned the fact that the lot was non-conforming and not having been legally subdivided.  He asked if there was a way to insure that the library application could go forward but not have another applicant come in and take advantage of the library’s efforts to this point.  At the Planning Board’s December meeting, this matter was discussed again, with the Planning Board’s attorney suggesting an alternate procedure to bring this lot into conformity, with further discussion being held.  Attorney Furst advised the Planning Board that they could pass a resolution citing the issuance of a variance by the Zoning Board of Appeals.  This would give the owner a documented history of the lot.  The December meeting also covered the following matters: the Roseland Ranch subdivision had not established the required hardship for a moratorium waiver request as they felt it was self-imposed; RPG development project is continuing to work on their planned parking spaces, a special use permit for take-out restaurants and offices, a traffic study, site lighting and landscaping.  The Health Dept. is checking the septic system.  The applicant for the Hew special permit was not present, and the Daniel lot line alteration was advised to look at a cluster subdivision.


Supervisor Tetor stated that both the Northern Dutchess Alliance and the Community Action Partnership meetings were cancelled due to bad weather.  The Dutchess County Mayors and Supervisors held their holiday party at the Vassar Alumni House.  The Community Development Block Grant committee met twice: they listed their priorities, had a public hearing, received the County Executive’s approvals, and would meet again in January to firm up grant awards.  Mr. Tetor also spoke of the County’s 2009 Budget, which would increase County taxes by 12%, but did not have any catastrophic impact on the individual towns.  He also stated that Maureen Lashlee from the Community Action Partnership would give a presentation to the Town Board at the second January meeting.

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Jim King again asked the Board and the Building Inspector about the boat storage issues, etc. on Scenic Drive.  


Johanna Shafer, Decker Road, asked about the procedures and timetable for serving papers.

HIGHWAY: Supt. Jim Myers was not present, but Supervisor Tetor reported that the Highway Department had been out working during the recent ice storm and were preparing for an imminent snowstorm.  He added that all the new above-ground fuel tanks have been installed, and are working on their final permit for them with the DEC.

(out of agenda order)

NEW BUSINESS:

7. BUDGET RESOLUTIONS: The following Budget Resolutions were approved:

BUDGET RESOLUTION ~ GENERAL FUND:

RESOLUTION # 27 OF 2008



Motion made by Councilwoman Joyce Hadden



Seconded by Councilman Robert Cadwallader

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2008 General Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred, 


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2008 General Fund budget:


Account




Increase

Decrease

00-01-1010-40
 - Town Board



$ 3,499.00_________________


00-01-1010-41 - Prosecutor



$ 10,000.00



  

00-01-1320-40 – Auditor






$ 259.00


00-01-1420-40 - Attorney



$ 120.00





00-01-1440-40 – Engineering



$ 2,000.00
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00-01-1620-40 – Buildings






$ 4,000.00


00-01-1670-40 – Central Printing





$ 220.00


00-01-1910-40 – Insurance






$ 1,000.00


00-01-1930-40 – Judgments & Claims

$ 5,000.00





00-01-1990-40 – Contingency





$ 2,240.00


00-02-3010-40 – Building Inspector





$ 1,000.00


00-02-3510- 40 – Dog Control


$ 100.00





00-04-5010-40 – Supt of Highways





$ 3,500.00


00-04-5132-40 – Highway Garage





$ 500.00


00-04-5132-43 – Gas tanks



$ 35,700.00





00-06-7140-40 - Playgrounds



$ 1,000.00





00-06-7310-40 – Youth programs





$ 1,400.00


00-06-7310-45 – Haunted House


$ 18,351.92





00-06-7550-40 – Celebrations


$ 400.00





00-07-8010-41 – Cell Tower



$ 3,509.28





00-08-9010-80 – State Retirement





$ 3,000.00


00-11-9901-90 – Interfund Transfer


$ 11,984.08










TOTAL:
$ 91,664.28

$ 17,119.00



Revenues




Increase





00-2002 – Haunted House



$ 30,336.00





00-2113- Cell Tower




$ 3,509.28





00-2401 – Interest




$ 15,000.00





00-2610 - Fines




$ 25,700.00










TOTAL:
$ 74,545.28




Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

Certified this 18th day of December, 2008.

BUDGET RESOLUTION ~ HIGHWAY FUND:

RESOLUTION # 28 OF 2008



Motion made by Councilwoman Virginia Stern



Seconded by Councilman Arthur Hart

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2008 Highway Fund budget line items that will exceed the amount available in the below mentioned lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other budget lines and needs to transfer funds to provide for expenses incurred, 


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the following budget lines for the adopted 2008 Highway Fund budget:


Account




Increase

Decrease

01-01-5110-10 – General Repairs


$ 28,000.00_________________


01-04-5120-10 – Bridges






$ 18,000.00


01-04-5130-46 - Blades






$ 2,500.00


01-04-5130-47 - Supplies



$ 2,500.00





01-04-5142-10 – Snow






$ 10,000.00


01-04-5142-42 – Salt




$ 7,600.00





01-08-9010-80 – Retirement






$ 7,600.00







TOTAL:
$ 38,100.00

$ 38,100.00


Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

Certified this 18th day of December, 2008.

NEW BUSINESS:

8. TRANSFER HAUNTED HOUSE FUNDS: A motion was made by Arthur Hart, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, to transfer the 2008 Haunted House profits from the 
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General Fund account #3900018 to the Haunted House account #3806562, in the amount of $11,984.08.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

OLD BUSINESS:

1. CABLEVISION: As the public hearing was still open on this matter, Roger Connor from Cablevision was in attendance.  Discussion followed between Mr. Connor and the Town Board members regarding the presented maps of current serviced areas.  No public comment was heard. After further discussion, a motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Arthur Hart, to close this public hearing period, and allow the Supervisor to sign the new ten-year contract with Cablevision.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – abstain; David Tetor – yes.  Councilwoman Stern added that she was abstaining from voting as she felt she needed more time to read the contract and to ascertain what future technologies would mean to the Town.

2. ROSELAND RANCH MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST: Pamela Richardson of Gellert & Klein, attorney for Roseland Ranch, presented a letter to the Town Board in support of their moratorium waiver request of financial hardship.  Further discussion ensued regarding SEQR and lead agency status.  With no public comment, the Town Board agreed to keep the public hearing open and refer it to the Planning Board for their declaration of lead agency status, and Attorney Bogle will speak with Planning Board Chmn. Bob Butts.

3. VERIZON / MILLBROOK SCHOOL CELL TOWER:  A letter had been received from Salvatore Ferlazzo of Girvin & Ferlazzo, attorney for BAVA, as well as copies of emails received by Supervisor Tetor from the following: David Dase – Leavitt Road, Connie and David Clapp - Coole Park Farm, Steven Benardete - Amenia, Irene & John Banning - Babcock Way, Janine Gordon - Pugsley Hill Road, Becky Thornton - DLC, Sidney Davidson - Thimble House Trail, Everett Cook - Bangall Amenia Road, Tom Moylan – President/CEO, SteepleCom, Inc, John Sprague – Conklin Hill Road, Philip Mactaggart and Jeanne Chisholm.  With the public hearing period still open, the discussion continued.  

Attorney Bogle stated that he had spoken with Scott Olsen, attorney for Verizon, and was supposed to get a response to his questions about clarification of some issues.

Supervisor Tetor spoke of a possible cell tower site at the Baldwin property, but the Town of Washington did not know anything about it.  He had also made contact with a DAS company.

 Malcolm Travelstead, Millbrook School - stated that the DAS system has no provisions for cell service.

Councilwoman Stern – Verizon has used the DAS system but is not willing to do it here in a rural setting.

Barry Schnorr, Millbrook School – agreed, DAS has been used in NYC, in tunnels, but it is not the same situation here.

Councilwoman Hadden – they do not use this in rural areas.

Supervisor Tetor – suggested leaving the public hearing open, awaiting answers from Verizon’s attorney, and find out more information about the Baldwin site in the Town of Washington.

Mr. Schnorr – had heard about the Baldwin property.  Another cell tower company had proposed a tower on another tall hill 6 or 7 years ago on the school’s property but the school said no; then they went to the Baldwin property.

Eric Rosenfeld – felt that Verizon was not one to negotiate with; there has been no “dialogue”.  The school has been precluded from talking to BAVA.  Hopes that the Town Board will continue the public hearing.

Supervisor Tetor – Verizon had promised to do four things; now has said no to two of them.

Mr. Rosenfeld – Everett Cook has offered to help the school solve this matter with a less intrusive mode and an economic contribution.  

Mr. Schnorr - The school cannot comment on the financial part.
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Councilwoman Stern – there seems to be other technologies even though Verizon says you cannot get DAS; other providers might be able to.  Concerned that if we grant 

the waiver to one company and establish a precedent, then every other company could do the same. We could end up with 5 –7 towers all over the area.  It would be good to keep the public hearing open to hear from other sources, other technologies.

Supervisor Tetor – the application before us is from Verizon.

Attorney Bogle – clarified that “co-location” was a statue of our law, but would not be required for existing structures.

The Town Board agreed to continue to leave the public hearing period open and discuss again at the January 5th meeting.

4. OTHER: Councilwoman Stern asked about the matter of the 125 Market Lane property.  Attorney Bogle said that he would have a draft prepared by the beginning of the year.  Discussion followed regarding the work on the Town Hall addition, with Supervisor Tetor adding that the work should be completed by the end of January and under budget.   

Also discussed in brief was the Town website and the Codes Committee’s work.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. ACCEPT RESIGNATION OF JOHANNA SHAFER FROM THE C.A.C.: A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Virginia Stern, to accept Johanna Shafer’s resignation from the CAC with regret.  Mrs. Shafer will be assuming a Town Board seat in January.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

2. ADVERTISE FOR C.A.C. VACANCY: A letter of interest had been received from Mike Picinelli, along with a recommendation letter from the CAC supporting his interest.   The Board instructed the Clerk to advertise for the now vacant position on the CAC as was their practice.  This will be discussed again in January.

3. SET TRANSFER STATION FEES FOR 2009:  A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to keep the Transfer Station fees the same for 2009.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

4. SET DATE FOR RE-ORGANIZATIONAL MEETING: The Town Board members agreed that Monday, January 5th, 2009 at 7:30 PM would be the date and time for the annual Re-Organizational meeting for 2009.

5. 2009 TOWN BOARD MEETING SCHEDULE: A draft ’09 meeting schedule for the Town Board was briefly reviewed and will be discussed again regarding a few of the tentative dates.

6. 2009 HOLIDAY SCHEDULE: The Holidays for the Town employees were approved on a motion made by David Tetor, seconded by Arthur Hart.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

.

0

(Agenda items #7 and #8 previously covered)

9. OTHER: Supervisor Tetor reported that he had met with the Town’s insurance agent, Paul Zerbato, and suggested that the Town Board approve his recommendation that the Town insurance be switched from Selective Insurance to NYMIR that gave increased coverage and lower deductibles. After brief discussion, Mr. Tetor made the motion to accept NYMIR as the Town’s insurer for 2009, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion 

.0carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.


A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to accept the resignation of Tax Collector Sally Wing.  Domenica Biro will be starting the official Tax Collection duties on the first of the year.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: 
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Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.

Virginia Stern stated that as this was Art Hart’s last Town Board meeting, it had been a pleasure to serve on the Board with him.  All the Board members echoed the same sentiments, and Supervisor Tetor added that he appreciated his work as well.


With no other business at hand, a motion was made at 9:15 PM by Joyce Hadden to adjourn, seconded by Arthur Hart.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes.








Respectfully submitted,








Ritamary Bell








Town Clerk 

